
 
 

 

PLANNING BOARD AGENDA 

NOTICE OF MEETING 
 

Friday, October 23, 2020 at 12:00 p.m. 

Council Chambers, 2nd Floor, City Hall, 199 Queen Street 

Live streaming: www.charlottetown.ca/video 
 

 

1. Call to Order 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

3. Approval of Agenda – Approval of Agenda for Friday, October 23, 2020 

4. Adoption of Minutes - Minutes of Planning Board Meeting on Monday, October 05, 2020 

5. Business arising from Minutes  

6. Reports: 

 

a) Others 

1. Tim Hortons Drive-thru on Maypoint Road Alex 

Request to permit a Tim Hortons drive-thru subject to proposed upgrades to Maypoint Road/ Capital 

Drive 
 

7. Introduction of New Business 

8. Adjournment of Public Session 



PLANNING AND HERITAGE COMMITTEE – PLANNING BOARD MINUTES 

MONDAY, OCTOBER 05, 2020, 4:00 P.M. 

COUNCIL CHAMBERS, 2ND FLOOR, CITY HALL 

 

Present: Mayor Philip Brown  

Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 

Deputy Mayor Jason Coady, Vice-Chair  

Councillor Julie McCabe  

Councillor Bob Doiron* 

(*participated via teleconference)  

Bobby Kenny, RM  

Basil Hambly, RM 

Kris Fournier, RM 

Shallyn Murray, RM  

Reg MacInnis, RM  

Rosemary Herbert, RM 

  
Also: Alex Forbes, PHM  

Laurel Palmer Thompson, PII 

Greg Morrison, PII  

 

Robert Zilke, PII  

Ellen Faye Catane, PH IO/AA 

 

Regrets:  

 

 

As the City continues to follow physical distancing protocols set out by PEI Public Health, the 

maximum seating for the public was limited to 15 within the 2nd Floor foyer. Upon arrival, 

individuals were required to provide information for contact tracing purposes. 

 

1. Call to Order  

Councillor Rivard called the meeting to order at 4:02pm.  

 

2. Declaration of Conflicts 

Councillor Rivard asked if there are any conflicts. Shallyn Murray, RM, has declared conflict for 

item #3 (428 Queen Street) and item #8 (12 Valley Street & 281 University Avenue). 

 

3. Approval of Agenda 

Councillor Rivard suggested that the applications for item #8 (12 Valley Street), item #14 (Tim 

Hortons Drive-thru on Maypoint Road) and item #5 (Lot 18-2 Sherwood Road) be discussed first 

since the applicants were at the meeting.  

 

Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the agenda for Monday, 

October 05, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 

 

4. Adoption of Minutes 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the minutes of the meeting 

held on Tuesday, September 08, 2020, be approved. 

CARRIED 

 

5. Business arising from Minutes 

There was no business arising from minutes. 
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6. 12 Valley Street (PID #358192) & 281 University Avenue (PID #358051 & PID #358077) 

Shallyn Murray, RM, has declared conflict and left the room for this application. 

 

This is a request to subdivide a portion of 12 Valley Street (PID #358192); rezone this portion of 

the property (approximately 416.3 sq. m.) from the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to the 

Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone and amend the Official Plan Map from Low Density Residential 

to Commercial; consolidate the rezoned portion with the with 281 University Avenue; and a major 

variance to reduce the minimum flankage yard setback required in the Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) 

Zone from 6.0 m (19.7 ft) to approximately 1.59 m (5’ 2 ½”) to allow the construction of an 

addition to the Provincial Credit Union at 281 University Avenue. Greg Morrison, Planner II, 

presented the application. See attached report.  

 

Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property and received one 

(1) letter of opposition. A public meeting was held on September 29, 2020 and at the public 

meeting, there were concerns raised regarding the addition to the parking lot. The resident 

indicated that even with the future expansion of the building, the parking spaces would not be fully 

occupied. Mr. Morrison explained that even though the parking spaces may not be fully utilized, 

the bylaw requires parking spaces based on the square footage of the building. Another resident 

asked if the proposed plans could be adjusted to keep the mature trees in the area. Another concern 

was whether there would be access on to Valley Street. Mr. Morrison responded that based on the 

plan, only the back portion will be rezoned and the existing dwelling at 12 Valley Street will be 

retained. No additional access on to Valley Street was proposed.  

 

Mr. Morrison also noted that part of this application is a variance to reduce the minimum flankage 

yard setback required from 6.0 m (19.7 ft) to approximately 1.59 m (5’ 2 ½”). The proposal is in-

keeping with the adjacent buildings along University Ave. Mr. Morrison presented the proposed 

landscaping plan. In the plan, while some trees would have to be removed, the developers will be 

planting additional trees along the boundaries of the property. Staff is recommending approval of 

the proposed rezoning, lot consolidation and variance. Silva Stojak, architect to the project, was at 

the meeting to answer any questions. 

 

Councillor McCabe commented that one concern that she heard at the public meeting was having 

access on to Valley Street. The concern has been addressed, indicating that there is no access on 

to Valley Street and recommended that this application be approved. 

  

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request to: 

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan by changing the land use designation of a 

portion of the property (approximately 416.3 sq.m.) located at 12 Valley Street (PID 

#358192) from Low Density Residential to Commercial; 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw in order to rezone a 

portion of the property (approximately 416.3 sq.m) located at 12 Valley Street (PID 
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#358192) from the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone to the Mixed-Use Corridor 

(MUC) Zone; 

• Consolidate a portion of the property (approximately 416.3 sq m) located at 12 Valley 

Street (PID #358192) with 281 University Avenue (six properties containing PID 

#358051 or PID #358077), subject to a pinned final survey plan and an outer 

perimeter deed being registered with the Province; and 

• Reduce the minimum flankage yard setback required in the Mixed-Use Corridor 

(MUC) Zone from 6.0 m (19.7 ft) to approximately 1.59 m (5’ 2 ½”) to construct an 

addition to the Provincial Credit Union, 

be recommended to Council for approval.  

CARRIED 

(8-0) 

S.Murray declared conflict. Councillor Doiron has not joined the meeting yet at this time. 

 

7. Tim Hortons Drive-thru on Maypoint Road 

Councillor Doiron joined the call before the application was presented. 

 

This is a request to permit a Tim Hortons drive-thru subject to proposed upgrades to Maypoint 

Road/ Capital Drive. Alex Forbes, Planning & Heritage Manager, presented the application. See 

attached report. 

 

Mayor Brown asked if Scott Adams, Public Works Manager, was at the meeting to present the 

details of the traffic study similar to the traffic report prepared by Mark MacDonald as it relates to 

the development application for 45 Towers Road. Mr. Forbes responded that Mr. Adams was not 

available this evening but may be available during the next Council meeting. Mayor Brown 

commented that Mr. Adams has a traffic background and should be able to provide comments or 

respond to the board’s questions. Mr. Forbes clarified that Mr. MacDonald is a traffic engineer 

from CBCL hired by the City and that is why he was made available at Council for the recent 

deliberations on the Towers Road Development. In this case, a traffic opinion was provided by an 

engineering firm from New Brunswick and believed that Mr. Adams could be helpful in providing 

supplemental information and responding to more technical questions. 

 

Councillor Rivard commented that if the engineers are not available at the meeting to answer 

questions regarding crosswalks, traffic and other questions from the board, there is no clear picture 

of what the proposal is and would prefer that the board wait for these information before making 

a decision. This would then be consistent with all other applications that were put on hold while 

waiting for additional information on the traffic reports. Councillor Rivard indicated that it will be 

difficult for the board and Council to make a decision on this application if the questions or 

concerns are not addressed and that is the primary reason why the board would like to have the 

traffic engineer or Mr. Adams present to be able to address the questions or concerns. 

 

Mayor Brown requested that this application be deferred until Mr. Adams would be available to 

go over the report and address questions or concerns from the board. Mayor Brown also shared 

that the application for the corner of Towers Road/Mount Edward Road was deferred for the same 

similar reasons.  
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Councillor Rivard asked if a special meeting could be scheduled if necessary and Mr. Forbes 

agreed. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Mayor Philip Brown and seconded by Deputy Mayor Jason Coady, that the 

request to accept the traffic studies prepared by Crandall Engineering dated November 05, 

2019 and August 14, 2020 for the development on the corner of Maypoint Road and Capital 

Drive (PID #387365) to permit a Tim Hortons drive-thru restaurant (stacking and queueing 

spaces) as proposed in Phase 1 Traffic Study as shown as Appendix “A” as well as cross 

hatching provisions across the entrance to this property, be deferred until additional 

information is provided and the Manager of Public Works is available to explain the 

technical details of the traffic study.  

CARRIED 

(10-0) 

 

8. Lot 18-2 Sherwood Road (PID #455642) 

This is a request to amend the Official Plan designation from Industrial to Commercial and to 

rezone the subject property from Business Park Industrial (M-3) Zone to Highway Commercial 

(C-2) Zone in order to construct three (3) apartment buildings that will provide 200 apartment units 

at Lot 18-2 Sherwood Road (PID #455642). According to the applicants, 10% of the total 

apartment units will be affordable housing units. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the 

application. See attached report. 

 

The property is currently vacant and undeveloped. It is situated between Seafood Express and a 

Maritime Electric substation. The lands to the north are currently vacant and held in reserved. 

Apartment dwellings exist and are being constructed on the lands to the south of the property along 

Minna Jane Drive. Mr. Zilke outlined the proposed site plan should the rezoning be approved. 

Staff is recommending that the application proceed to public consultation. The applicant, David 

Arsenault on behalf of Arsenault Bros., was at the meeting to answer any questions. 

 

Councillor McCabe clarified why the request is to rezone to the C-2 Zone which is a commercial 

zone instead of an R-3 zone for apartment units. Mr. Zilke explained that the properties to the 

south is zoned C-2 which would allow for apartment units. The applicants are looking to rezone 

the property to a similar zone adjacent to the subject property. 

 

Deputy Mayor Coady commented that Sherwood Road is a busy and narrow road. There are no 

sidewalks or paved shoulders. Deputy Mayor Coady felt that intensifying the use on that property 

could potentially cause traffic issues in the future. Rosemary Herbert, RM, also commented that 

she echoes the concerns of Deputy Mayor Coady. Ms. Herbert noted that one of the limitations in 

the report indicated the lack of properties for industrial uses and rezoning this property would 

further reduce the number of properties zoned industrial. Ms. Herbert also felt that the property is 

not a great area to be developed for residential uses. 
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Reg MacInnis, RM, asked if there has been any study with regards to the building being near 

Maritime Electric. Mayor Brown shared that the UPEI soccer field is near a substation. Mr. 

MacInnis responded that he would like to know if there were studies done in the area since an 

apartment building would entail numerous individuals who will be living very close to the electric 

substation. Councillor Rivard also commented that the subdivision along Sherwood Road is also 

near the electric substation. Basil Hambly, RM, also asked if there are plans to upgrade or widen 

the road. Deputy Mayor Coady commented that there have been discussions about potential road 

widening and adding sidewalks in that area. The airport is located at the end of Sherwood Road. 

Island EMS is along Sherwood Road and eventually, a fire station could be located in that area. 

Sherwood Road is a busy street that caters to these facilities and trucks that use this road as well. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked if this property used to be zoned C-2 prior the lot being subdivided. Mr. 

Zilke responded the lot was zoned CDA. In 2001, Maritime Electric rezoned the property from 

CDA to M-3 Zone.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Mayor Philip Brown and seconded by Shallyn Murray, RM, that the request to:  

• Amend Appendix “A of the Official Plan from Industrial to Commercial; and 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the Business Park 

Industrial (M-3) Zone to the Highway Commercial (C-2) Zone,  

in order to construct three (3) separate apartment buildings that will result in a total of 200 

apartment units on the property located at Lot 18-2 Sherwood Rd (PID #455642), be 

recommended to Council to proceed to public consultation. 

CARRIED 

(8-2) 

R. MacInnis and R. Herbert opposed 

 

9. 42 Highland Ave (PID #354597) 

This is a request for request for two (2) major variances to reduce the minimum side yard setback 

requirement of 1.2 m (3.9 ft) to 0.9 m (3 ft) and to reduce the minimum rear yard setback 

requirement of 1.2 m (3.9 ft) to approximately 0.3 m (1 ft) in order to permit the placement of the 

existing accessory building. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. See attached 

report.  

 

The application has a history of non-compliance of constructing a shed without a building permit. 

During site inspection, it was also determined that the accessory building was located too close to 

the rear and the side property lines. Two options were provided to the owner – 1) to relocate the 

accessory building to meet the setback requirements; or 2) apply for two (2) major variances. The 

owner elected to apply for the variances.  

 

Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property. One (1) letter of 

support and one (1) letter in opposition were received. The letter of opposition indicated that the 
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building was built without a permit and that structure is large and too close to the property line. 

Staff recommended that this application be rejected. 

 

Bobby Kenny, RM, commented that this is the third meeting in a row where there is a request for 

a variance for a structure that was already constructed without a permit. Mr. Kenny asked if there 

is anything that the City could do to discourage residents from performing work without a permit 

and address these types of non-compliance issues. Councillor Rivard commented that this is 

already being addressed with the Province. Mayor Brown also commented the City is working on 

the bylaw to potentially issue summary offense tickets for non-compliance. Mr. Zilke commented 

that the current bylaw only requires applicants to pay twice the fee. In this case, the fee is $50, so 

doubling it would be $100. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked how big is the shed and asked if the applicants could just move the shed 

to meet the setback requirements. Mr. Zilke responded that shed is a 120 sq. ft. shed. Staff initially 

recommended that the shed be moved instead of applying for variances and the applicant were 

adamant to proceed with the variance process. Councillor Rivard asked if the shed meets the 

allowable size and Mr. Zilke confirmed. Mr. Zilke also added that adjacent property are concerned 

that if the shed is too close to the property line, there could be potential issues of water run-off on 

to their property.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked if this application is recommended to Council for rejection, the applicant 

would then be required to move the shed. Mr. Zilke confirmed. Councillor Rivard also asked if the 

applicant would have to apply for a permit for the shed. Mr. Zilke responded that the applicant 

submitted a building permit application after they have been notified of the non-compliance.  

 

Kris Fournier, RM, asked when the shed built. Mr. Zilke responded that the shed was built in 2019. 

Staff received a complaint regarding the shed, which resulted in staff taking action to address this 

issue. 

 

Mr. Kenny clarified if staff’s recommendation is to reject the variance. Mr. Zilke confirmed and 

noted that the property has enough space to move the shed to meet the minimum setback 

requirements. There is no unique circumstance in this application that could warrant a need for the 

variances. Councillor McCabe asked what would happen if Council rejected it and the applicant 

does not move the shed. Councillor McCabe asked if this would have to go to court. Mr. Zilke 

commented that the current practice is to enforce the bylaw and if the applicant does not adhere to 

the bylaw, it will have to forwarded to the City’s solicitor.  

 

Mayor Brown commented that city has already set precedent by approving previous applications 

such as that on Mount Edward Road. Mr. Zilke commented that the Mount Edward Road 

application was deferred until the bylaw regarding Garden Suites is passed. Mayor Brown added 

that the city already bent the rules on some of the applications that were received and indicated 

that he is against staff’s recommendation. Mayor Brown added that the City should start looking 

at the offense ticketing. Otherwise, the City will continue to receive similar non-compliance issues. 

Councillor Rivard noted that bylaw is in place to protect the neighbourhood. The goal is to set a 
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precedent for residents to follow the rules and not set a precedent to continue to allow non-

compliances to be approved.  

 

It was moved by Mayor Brown to reject staff’s recommendation. There was no one from the board 

to second the motion.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the request to: 

• Reduce the minimum side yard setback from 1.2m (3.9 ft) to 0.9m (3 ft); and 

• Reduce the rear yard setback from 1.2m (3.9 ft) to 0.3m (1 ft); 

in order to permit the location of the existing accessory building on the property located at 

42 Highland Ave (PID #354597), be recommended to Council for rejection. 

CARRIED 

(8-2) 

Mayor Brown and R. Herbert opposed 

 

10. Reconsideration for 385 Queen Street (PID #356923) 

This is a request for reconsideration of the minor variance to reduce the required lot frontage from 

98.4 ft to 94.1 ft in order to construct ten (10) residential apartment dwellings, two (2) of which 

will be affordable dwelling units. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. See attached 

report.  

 

The property owner has indicated that the existing duplex dwelling will be demolished.  In order 

to construct the ten (10) unit apartment building on the property as proposed, one (1) variance 

would be required to reduce the required lot frontage from 98.4 ft to approximately 94.1 ft. This 

request represents a 4.37% minor variance. This application was approved by Council on July 13, 

2020, with the condition that access be on Costello Lane. A resident has since filed for a 

reconsideration and appeal with IRAC. IRAC has put this application on hold until a decision on 

the recommendation is determined by Council.  

 

Costello Lane is considered a local street and Queen Street is a collector street. The property is 

zoned R-3 and would permit ten (10) units on the property. The request at this time is a minor 

variance to the lot frontage of the property. The property has an existing access off Costello Lane 

and the proposed apartment building would move this existing access further to the back of the 

property and away from Queen Street.  

 

With regards to the reconsideration process, it has to meet the reconsideration threshold test - new 

material facts or evidence not available at the time of the initial order or decision have come to 

light; a material change of circumstances has occurred since the initial order or decision; or there 

is a clear doubt as to the correctness of the order or decision in the first instance. In the applicant’s 

submission, it indicated that “Council failed to act in accordance requiring an independent traffic 

report to analysis the impact of increase traffic flow from the proposal”; and “Council erred in its 

interpretation of applicable bylaw(s) (i.e. street access by-law)”. 
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Staff’s reconsideration analysis indicated that with regards to the traffic study requirement, the 

bylaw indicated that “A traffic study may be required for any Development or proposed 

Subdivision in the City, and it will be reviewed by both the Public Works and the Police 

Department”. Staff elected not to require a traffic study for the following reasons: the property 

already had prescribed rights to develop multi-units under the Medium Density Residential (R-3) 

Zone; the development proposed to maintain the existing access point on Costello Lane which is 

a local street, following standard planning and Transportation Association of Canada (TAC) 

principles ingress/egress access points should be situated on local streets and away from collector 

or arterial streets; and the existing access point was moved further away from the intersection 

(Queen Street and Costello Lane) thereby providing additional queuing space and potentially 

reducing conflicts at said intersection.  

 

For the second argument, staff indicated that should the minor variance be approved, the proposed 

modified access point and design would still be subject to the requirements of the Street Access 

By-law and reviewed by staff. It is staff’s opinion that the reconsideration does not meet the 

threshold test and recommends that this application not be reconsidered.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked when a traffic study would be required. Mr. Zilke responded that it is 

staff’s discretion as to whether a traffic study is required. When reviewing any application, staff 

works with the Police and Public Works department for recommendation whether a traffic study 

is required or not. In this situation, it was not required because the access on Costello Lane already 

existed and that the proposed access is moving further away from the intersection and taking extra 

precaution to divert traffic to a local street, which is recommended by TAC standards.  

 

Mayor Brown commented that Queen Street is a busy street. Mayor Brown recommends against 

staff’s recommendation and would like to gather more information from a traffic study in order to 

be able to determine whether the development is suited in the area. Mr. Forbes responded that the 

city should needs to be careful in determining when traffic studies are required. Staff has not 

required a lot of traffic studies in the past. Traffic studies are intended to be used for unique 

circumstances or situations where a development could interfere with arterial roadway or 

compromise a collector street. In this case, Costello Lane is a local street and the proposal is a 

considerably smaller residential development. Councillor Rivard also commented that the property 

has as-of-right property permission to construct up to eight (8) units.  

 

Councillor Rivard also asked why the board has to review the reconsideration if it does not meet 

the threshold test. Mr. Forbes responded that staff is working on bylaw amendments and will be 

presented to the board once available.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Rosemary Herbert, RM, that the 

request to reconsider the July 13, 2020 decision pertaining to one (1) minor variance to 

reduce the required lot frontage from 98.4 ft. to approximately 94.1 ft. in order to construct 
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a ten (10) unit apartment building on the property located at 385 Queen Street (PID 

#356923), be recommended to Council for rejection. 

CARRIED 

(7-3) 

Mayor Brown, Deputy Mayor Coady and Councillor Doiron opposed 

 

11. 428 Queen Street (PID #368134) & 430 Queen Street (PID #s 368126) & a portion of 432 

Queen Street (PID #368118) 

Shallyn Murray, RM, has declared conflict and left the room for this application. 

 

This is a request to rezone 428 Queen Street (PID #368134) from Medium Density Residential (R-

3) Zone to Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC)  Zone, and amend the Official Plan Map for 428 Queen 

Street (PID #368134) & 430 Queen Street (PID #s 368126) & a portion of 432 Queen Street (PID 

#368118) from Medium Density Residential to Commercial to construct a parking lot for 

MacQueen’s Bike Shop. There is also an application to consolidate 428 Queen Street (PID 

#368134) & 430 Queen Street (PID #s 368126) & a portion of 432 Queen Street (PID #368118) 

to form a new Lot 2020-1. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 

 

Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property and no letters were 

received in support or opposition to the proposed rezoning. A public meeting was held on 

September 29, 2020 and at the public meeting, there were no residents who spoke to the 

application. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request to:  

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan from Medium Density Residential to 

Commercial for the properties at 428 Queen Street (PID #368134), 430 Queen Street 

(PID #368126) and a portion of 432 Queen Street (PID #368118); 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the Medium Density 

Residential (R-3) Zone to Mixed-Use Corridor (MUC) Zone for the property at 428 

Queen Street (PID #368134); and 

• Consolidate 428 Queen Street (PID #368134), 430 Queen Street (PID #368126) and a 

portion of 432 Queen Street (PID #368118), 

be recommended to Council for approval. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

S. Murray declared conflict 

 

12. 168 Weymouth Street (PID #345108) 

This is a request to rezone the subject property at 168 Weymouth Street (PID #345108) from 

Downtown Neighbourhood (DN) Zone to Downtown Mixed Use Neighbourhood (DMUN) Zone 

and change the Official Plan from Downtown Neighbourhood to Downtown Mixed Use 

Neighbourhood in order to operate a professional office (i.e. Accountants) on the first two floors 
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with the remaining third floor to be used for residential. Robert Zilke, Planner II, presented the 

application. See attached report. 

 

The DN Zone is the only pure residential zone in the 500 Lot Area. The only extent of a commercial 

operation in this area would be a home occupation. The proposed rezoning would be the considered 

the first in this vicinity. The 500 Lot Plan stated that any properties surrounding heritage squares 

should be used and kept for residential purposes. The existing institutional and commercial uses 

adjacent to the proposed dwelling were pre-established used before the 500 Lot Plan was came 

into effect. 

 

Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property. Six (6) letters of 

opposition were received. A public meeting was held on September 29, 2020 and at the public 

meeting, several residents spoke in opposition to the application. The owner of the property 

adjacent to the property not only had concerns with the introduction of commercial uses in the area 

but also had concerns with the shared driveway access. The resident indicated that it is a tight and 

narrow driveway. Staff is recommending that the application be rejected. 

 

Bobby Kenny, RM, asked what the boundaries of Ole King Square are and Mr. Zilke showed the 

map showing Ole King Square. Mr. Zilke added that the DMUN zone is a transitional zone from 

the DN which is a purely residential zone, to the Downtown Main Street (DMS) or Downtown 

Core (DC) which has more commercial uses. Mr. Kenny noted that he drove around the area and 

has seen a number of commercial uses. Mr. Zilke clarified that these commercial uses have existed 

before the 500 Lot Plan was put in effect. Mayor Brown also shared that he grew up in that 

neighbourhood and confirmed that the commercial uses (Kent’s Corner, ADL) were in place 

before the 500 Lot area was in place. The goal of the 500 Lot Area is to protect the residential 

integrity of the heritage squares and the Old City of Charlottetown. 

 

Mayor Brown asked if the application was rejected, could the applicant apply for home occupation. 

Mr. Zilke responded that the applicant could apply for home occupation through the major variance 

process. However, the applicant’s intent is to have a larger accounting office with several staff 

working in the area and the intent of the home occupation is that the residential dwelling is the 

primary use with the business being secondary.  In this case the applicant is proposing the opposite, 

to make the commercial offices the primary use on the first two floors with a residential apartment 

on the third.   

 

Mr. Kenny noted a section of the report that says, “a resident commented on the surplus of 

commercial space that was available and could accommodate a commercial office in the downtown 

area, thereby negating the need to rezone another property to accommodate a commercial use.” 

Mr. Kenny felt that it did not reflect the conversation at the public meeting. The public meeting 

minutes stated, “Mr. Gallant felt that there is no need to further encroach residential 

neighbourhoods. Mr. Keough, applicant, asked if all the available spaces were as big as the 

property in question in order to meet their needs and also asked if these properties were for sale or 

just rental spaces. Mr. Gallant responded that it is a combination of spaces for rent and for sale but 

majority will be for rent.” Mr. Zilke explained that staff considers public feedback as part of the 

report. However, these comments are not considered in the analysis and recommendation. The 
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recommendations are based on the use of the specific property in question only. The applicants are 

looking at ownership, rather than rental units, in order to make modifications to the property. 

 

Councillor McCabe commented that she initially struggled with the application because of the 

commercial spaces that were too close to the subject property. It does make it clearer now that 

these commercial uses have existed prior to the 500 Lot Area Plan being put in place and that 

parking is a huge concern.  

 

Rosemary Herbert, RM, asked if the zoning of the property be carried over should the property be 

sold in the future. Mr. Zilke confirmed and explained that any commercial that is permitted in the 

DMUN zone would be permitted as well.  

 

Councillor Rivard ask if the vacancies were to the current pandemic situation, would the city be 

seeing a shift in terms of converting more homes into commercial spaces in the main floor and 

residential on the upper floors in order to subsidize rentals. Mr. Zilke responded that residents 

could apply for home occupation, and any appointment-based type of occupation would have to 

go through the major variance and the owner reside on the property. Should this be warranted more 

because of the pandemic, staff may look at revisiting the bylaw and recommend changes to the 

process rather than dealing with each application individually. Mayor Brown clarified that a home 

occupation does not change the zone of the property and Mr. Zilke confirmed. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Basil Hambly, RM, and seconded by Rosemary Herbert, RM, that the request to:  

• Amend Appendix “A of the Official Plan from Downtown Neighbourhood to 

Downtown Mixed-Use Neighbourhood; and 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning & Development Bylaw from the Downtown 

Neighbourhood (DN) Zone to Downtown Mixed-Use Neighbourhood (DMUN) Zone,   

in order to operate a professional office (i.e. Accountants) on the first two (2) floors with the 

remaining third floor to be used for residential unit at 168 Weymouth Street (PID #345108), 

be recommended to Council for rejection. 

CARRIED 

(6-4) 

Councillor B. Doiron, S. Murray, B. Hambly and K. Fournier opposed 

 

Mayor Brown left the meeting. 

 

13. 45 Towers Road (Lot 2014-4) (PID #1076694) 

This is a request to amend a comprehensive development plan and amend a development 

agreement to change the use on a lot from a 90-bed community care facility with an additional 

8,000 sq. ft of commercial space to a 74-unit apartment building. Laurel Palmer Thompson, 

Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 
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Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property. Four (4) letters of 

opposition were received. A public meeting was held on September 29, 2020 and at the public 

meeting, one resident spoke in opposition to the application. The concerns that were raised in the 

letters and at the public meeting were around sustainability, access to the Confederation Trail, cars 

crossing, green space, amount of parking on site and trails to the development. Council also 

inquired about energy efficiency in the building and the architect responded to the query.  

 

The applicant, Diane McQuaid, was at the public meeting and has provided a rationale of the 

proposed amendment. When the development concept plan was initially approved, the McQuaids 

requested the community care use at that time. At that time, there was more demand for community 

care beds. Residents going into community care are now required to meet the means test and prove 

that they are able to support themselves as compared to nursing homes which is government 

supported. There has been a shift in trends in looking after the elderly where people are encouraged 

to stay in their own homes rather than in a community care facilities. Staff is not able to determine 

what the market demand is for a community care facility.  Staff deals with the land use and felt 

that either a community care facility or a 74-unit apartment building is a compatible use in the 

neighbhourhood. Changing the intended use of the comprehensive development plan shifts the 

overall nature of the plan but would still be considered to be an appropriate use and would align 

with the objectives of the Official Plan. Staff is recommending approval of the proposed 

amendment. 

 

Councillor Doiron commented that he doesn’t understand why the plan has changed several times 

already. When the plan was originally approved, this was approved without all these apartments. 

Councillor Doiron felt that there could be a better use of these vacant properties. With all these 

apartments, there will be concerns on losing green space and parks in the area. Councillor Doiron 

indicated that he will not support any more change in this area. Ms. Thompson explained that the 

green space that was identified in the original comprehensive development plan was deeded to the 

City as parkland and still exists. Councillor Doiron asked where the greenspace from Mount 

Edward Road to the trail is going to be located. Ms. Thompson responded that the greenspace was 

located at the back of the property near the trail and there is a walking path from Mount Edward 

Road to the park. 

 

Deputy Mayor Coady asked if the footprint of the community care facility is larger or smaller than 

the proposed apartment building. Ms. Thompson responded based on the site plan, the apartment 

building will almost be the same size as the proposed community care facility. The community 

care facility did not have underground parking. The apartment building will have 50 underground 

parking spaces. Deputy Mayor Coady commented about the traffic that will be generated by the 

proposed development across the street and the master traffic plan and asked how the change from 

a community care facility to an apartment building is going to impact or change the traffic flow. 

Ms. Thompson responded that with a community care facility, there will be staff going in and out 

of the facility, two or three (2 or 3) shifts a day, visitors and family members. While residents 

typically leave in the morning and return in the evening.  Some residents may not have cars.  

Therefore, there could be more traffic flow from staff and visitors. Because of the proximity of the 

apartment building to amenities, mall, trail, etc., residents may not require a car or prefer not to 
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drive. Ms. Thompson felt that the community care facility could be busier than the proposed 74-

unit apartment building. 

 

Councillor McCabe commented that there will be 50 underground parking spaces and 

approximately 30 or 40 surface parking. With 74 units, that would only leave around eight (8) 

spots for visitors for 30 surface parking spaces. Ms. Thompson explained that the bylaw only 

requires one (1) parking space per unit. In the past, the bylaw required 1.25 spaces per unit but as 

a result of promoting sustainability and encouraging people to take public transit, walk more, etc., 

the bylaw reduced the number of required parking spaces per unit. Councillor McCabe felt that it 

may not be practical as one (1) household or one (1) unit usually have two (2) cars. 

 

Rosemary Herbert, RM, asked if this 74-unit apartment building is going to be in addition to the 

current building being constructed. Ms. Thompson explained that in the original development plan, 

there were three (3) apartment buildings – 60-unit apartment building, 40-unit building and a 25-

unit apartment building. Some property owners requested changes to density. This lot is the only 

lot that is changing from a community care facility to an apartment building. Another lot was 

designated for an apartment building but instead of developing an apartment building, townhouses 

were built instead. There were less units in total for the townhouses compared to the initial 

apartment building. Ms. Herbert commented that traffic is still considered a huge issue in this area.  

 

Basil Hambly asked if the property behind the proposed 74-apartment building would be Diane 

MacQuaid’s 62-unit apartment and Ms. Thompson confirmed. Mr. Hambly commented that there 

could potentially be at least 136 cars coming out of that single driveway and another 88 cars from 

the 88-unit apartment building for lot 2014-6 giving a total of at least 200 additional cars going 

out of that street. Members of the board also commented that aside from the cars coming out of 

this development, there could be another 300 cars from the potential development across the street. 

Ms. Thompson explained that when the development was initially proposed in 2013, the 

development to the north was not contemplated at time. This area or location is considered to be 

the best area to locate these types of developments. Mr. Hambly asked if there are plans to expand 

Towers Road. Councillor Rivard responded that there is an initiative from the City to do a traffic 

study for the area before any further development happens.  

 

Reg MacInnis asked if the green shade on the map is the green space or is it the trail. Ms. Thompson 

responded that the green shade is the trail and the green space is the square parcel adjacent to the 

trail. The bylaw requires 10% landscaping and the greenspace provided is more than the required 

landscaping requirement. Mr. MacInnis felt that it is not a lot of greenspace for the area. Ms. 

Thompson explained that the greenspace and the trails were part of the agreement with the 

developer.  

 

Councillor Rivard also shared that it is difficult to look ahead and determine what the need is in 

the future. Ms. Thompson also noted that construction of a community care facility on this property 

is a private initiative and not a provincial initiative. Councillor Rivard added that the current needs 

may no longer be the case in the future but noted that it is just difficult to have to come back to the 

board several times to amend or make changes to the approved development concept plan and the 

plans for this development has significantly changed from its original plan. Kris Fournier, RM, 
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asked if the planning department has any concerns about the number of buildings being built at 

once or how quick the city is growing. Mr. Fournier also asked if the number of apartment units 

are needed by the city all at the same time and if these vacancies are still warranted at this time. 

Ms. Thompson explained that the city cannot control how many buildings will be built at the same 

time. The city only looks at the application on a land use perspective. Mr. Fournier asked if there 

is a masterplan for the city to determine the number of units that would be required five (5) years 

from now. Councillor Rivard responded that the CMHC report that would be available in the fall 

would be able to provide additional information to respond to these queries. Mr. Fournier added 

in the next couple years, there would almost be 200 units along Towers Road. Councillor Rivard 

commented that it would be nice to see other types of housing units such as townhouses, duplexes 

or triplexes versus larger apartments. 

Ms. Herbert asked if the vacancy rate report from CMHC would be something that could be looked 

at as a committee and Councillor Rivard encouraged the board to CMHC to look at the report and 

be able to filter the report such as starts, location, vacancy rate, housing type, etc. Ms. Herbert 

commented it would be good for the committee to look at the bigger picture and needs of the city. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Kris Fournier, RM, and seconded by Councillor Julie McCabe, that the request 

to amend the Development Concept Plan and Development Agreement by amending 

Appendix B of the Zoning and Development Bylaw, by changing the use of the property at  

45 Towers Road (Lot 2014-4) (PID #1076694) from a 90-bed community care facility with 

additional 8,000 sq.ft. of commercial space to a 74-unit apartment building, be recommended 

to Council for approval. 

CARRIED 

(6-3) 

Councillor B. Doiron, B. Hambly and R. MacInnis opposed 

 

14. 505 Malpeque Road (PID #145466) and Properties along Patrie Lane (PID #s 1117167 

and 676213) 

This is a request to rezone a portion of the property (approximately 17,000 sq. ft.) located at 505 

Malpeque Road from Highway Commercial (C-2) Zone to Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) 

Zone and amend the Official Plan Map from Commercial to Low Density Residential in order to 

construct a single-detached dwelling. Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the 

application. See attached report. 

 

This application also includes rezoning a portion of the property located at 505 Malpeque Road 

(PID #145466) from Highway Commercial (C-2) Zone to Open Space (OS) and amend the Official 

Plan Map from Commercial to Recreational; rezone portions of the properties along Patrie Lane 

(PID #s 1117167 and 676213) from Open Space (OS) to Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) Zone 

and amend the Official Plan Map of (PID # 1117167) from Commercial to Low Density 

Residential and (PID #676213) from Commercial to Low Density Residential. 
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The purpose is to construct a single-detached dwelling at the back of the existing property at 505 

Malpeque Road. 505 Malpeque Road is currently occupied by a single-detached dwelling. The 

proposal was reviewed by Parks and Recreation Department and they agreed to give a portion of 

the land along Patrie Lane in exchange for a portion of the property along 505 Malpeque Road to 

expand the existing park. The portion of the property along Patrie Lane would give the property 

being rezoned frontage on to Patrie Lane. Patrie Lane is zoned C-2 and was developed with semi-

detached dwellings. There is no other development at the end of the cul-de-sac and has left a gap 

along Patrie Lane. Staff felt that this proposed single-detached dwelling is compatible with the 

dwellings along Patrie Lane and would improve the streetscape by expanding the development on 

that area. The properties along Trailview Drive is zoned R-1L. Patrie Lane is fully serviced and 

would be considered as infill lot. Staff is recommending that the application proceed to public 

consultation. 

Deputy Mayor Coady commented that a number of the residents along Patrie Lane felt that there 

would no longer be any development along Patrie Lane because the end of the cul-de-sac is already 

an open space and have not envisioned any trade-off of a piece of open space to allow for future 

development. Ms. Thompson commented that the piece of parkland that is being traded off by the 

City is not a usable lot and the strip of land that the applicants are trading would be more beneficial 

to the city and the residents in that area. There may be fear of a higher density in the area, but the 

application is just for a single-detached dwelling. Deputy Mayor Coady commented that he felt 

that the perimeter of the cul-de-sac would act as a protection in that area from any future 

development. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request 

to:  

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan from Commercial to Low Density 

Residential for a portion of the property at 505 Malpeque Road (PID #145466); 

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan from Commercial to Recreational for a 

portion of the property at 505 Malpeque Road (PID #145466); 

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan from Recreational to Low Density 

Residential for a portion of the property along Patrie Lane (PID# 676213);  

• Amend Appendix “A” of the Official Plan from Commercial to Low Density 

Residential for a portion of the property along Patrie Lane (PID # 1117167); 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning and Development Bylaw from the Highway 

Commercial (C-2) Zone to the Single-Detached Residential Large (R-1L) Zone for a 

portion of the property at 505 Malpeque Road (PID #145466); 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning and Development Bylaw from the Highway 

Commercial (C-2) Zone to the Open Space (OS) Zone for a portion of the property at 

505 Malpeque Road (PID #145466); 

• Amend Appendix “G” of the Zoning and Development Bylaw from Open Space (OS) 

to Single-Detached Residential Large (R-1L) for a portion of the properties along 

Patrie Lane (PID #s 1117167 and PID# 676213); 
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in order to construct a single-detached dwelling, be recommended to Council to proceed to 

public consultation. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

15. MacRae Drive/ Norwood Road (PID #192401) 

This is a request to rezone majority of the property from the Single-Detached Residential (R-1L) 

Zone to the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone in order to create a subdivision containing a 

combination of single-detached dwellings and semi-detached dwellings. Greg Morrison, Planner 

II, presented the application. See attached report. 

 

Mr. Morrison presented the configuration of the existing property. There are two (2) single-

detached dwelling that existed on the property and several single-detached dwellings along 

MacRae Drive. The plan shows a public street from Norwood Road to MacRae Drive. The 

application originally proposed a cul-de-sac but the Fire Department required a second means of 

access on the property. There is a proposed greenspace around one of the existing single-detached 

dwelling and the configuration of said greenspace had a preliminary review from the Parks and 

Recreation Department. There is a section of the property that will remain zoned R-1L.  

 

The applicants originally requested to be rezoned to the Medium Density Residential (R-3) Zone 

but the application was withdrawn. The applicants came back with a revised proposal to rezone 

the property to the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone. It went to a public meeting and at the 

public meeting, residents had concerns that R-1L lots should be across the street from existing R-

1-L lots. The current proposal shows where the existing houses are on MacRae Drive and the 

applicant is proposing to keep the lots across these houses as R-1L lots to mirror the existing houses 

and rezone the rest of the proposed portion as R-2. There are a few lots adjacent to the subject 

property that are currently used as industrial. While the public wanted R-1L uses along both streets, 

the applicant revised the proposal to meet some of the recommendations of the residents. Staff is 

recommending that the application proceed to public consultation. 

 

Councillor McCabe asked if Norwood Road is owned by the City and Mr. Morrison confirmed. 

Councillor McCabe asked if the roads could be paved so residents would have better access in the 

area. Mr. Morrison commented that Council or the Public Works committee could look into it.  

 

Councillor Rivard commented that the previous public meeting had a lot of opposition from the 

residents and that the residents would like to again see the single-detached dwellings be mirrored 

by single-detached dwellings as well. Mr. Morrison explained that the application was deferred 

following the last public meeting. The applicant then spoke with the residents to address some of 

the concerns. At that meeting, residents indicated that properties abutting existing single-detached 

dwelling should remain R-1L lots but had no concerns with the interior lots. The current proposal 

is a compromise to address the concerns of the residents. The R-2 lots along MacRae Drive does 

not front on any existing single-detached dwelling, just the R-1L Zone. Councillor Rivard 

indicated that he is cautious not to receive the same amount of opposition as before. Councillor 

McCabe noted that residents in the area are getting used to development in that area and will be 

looking at other details such as infrastructure to support continuous growth in the area. Mr. 
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Morrison also noted that some of the other concerns were on additional green space and sidewalks 

along MacRae Drive. In the previous plan, the green space was significantly smaller than what is 

being proposed now. Councillor Rivard also added that residents are also more accepting of 

duplexes or semi-detached dwellings than it used to be. Councillor McCabe commented that they 

are also an affordable type of housing. Mr. Morrison also commented that the developer of this 

proposed subdivision is the same developer that developed Horseshoe Hills and Alice Avenue. 

These have wider streets and underground services. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Shallyn Murray, RM, and seconded by Bobby Kenny, RM, that the request to 

rezone a portion of the vacant property (approximately 338,651 sq ft) located on the corner 

of MacRae Drive and Norwood Road (PID #192401) from the Single-Detached Residential 

(R-1L) Zone to the Low Density Residential (R-2) Zone, be recommended to Council to 

proceed to public consultation. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

16. Lot 07-15 Cobirt Drive (PID #406736) and Lot 07-16 Cobirt Drive (PID #406736) 

This is a request to consolidate two properties in the Light Industrial (M-1) Zone in order to 

construct a new commercial building for EMCO (HVAC Charlottetown) containing retail, office 

and a warehouse. Greg Morrison, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 

 

The properties abut a greenspace/open space which then abuts a residential development. Any 

consolidation that is not R-1 or R-2 requires that it go to Planning Board and Council for approval. 

Staff looked at compatible uses and the plan here is to consolidate the two properties in order to 

construct one (1) larger industrial development instead of two (2) smaller buildings. Industrial and 

single-detached dwellings are seen as incompatible but when the subdivision was developed, a 

landscape buffer was intentionally put in between the residential and the industrial uses to separate 

the land uses and mitigate any land use conflicts that may exist. Staff is recommending approval 

of the proposed lot consolidation. 

 

Deputy Mayor Coady asked how the building would look like in terms of having all these uses in 

the building. Mr. Morrison responded that it will be one (1) building and one (1) business where 

it would have a showroom, offices and a warehouse. Councillor Rivard asked if this service is 

similar to the one along MacAusland Drive. Basil Hambly, RM, also asked if this is the same 

business that operates on Riverside Drive and Mr. Morrison believed it is. Mr. Morrison also 

commented that continuing on to Paramount Drive would be Supreme Homes (Modular Homes) 

and that would be the one of lots that backs on to the bypass.   

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 
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Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Kris Fournier, RM, that the request to 

consolidate Lot 07-15 Cobirt Drive (PID #406736) and Lot 07-16 Cobirt Drive (PID #406736), 

be recommended to Council for approval, subject to a pinned final survey plan and a new 

perimeter deed description being registered describing the outer boundaries of the 

consolidated parcel. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

17. 65 Walsh Road (PID #s 941260 and 1091958) 

This is a request to consolidate two properties in the Light Industrial (M-1) Zone in order to 

construct a building for (MF Schurman Company) containing a warehouse. Laurel Palmer 

Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 

 

The request is to consolidate 2 (two) properties consisting of two (2) different PID #s into one (1) 

single parcel. However the GIS map shows 5 parcels with 2 PID numbers.  Staff noted that five 

parcels are showing because when the subdivision/consolidation of the properties containing the 

Kent store was originally approved, it would have required a perimeter deed and if the developer 

did not register the perimeter deed the mapping would not be changed in the system. The 

consolidation will clean up obsolete property boundaries.  The purpose of the consolidation is to 

allow Kent Building supplies to expand their lumberyard and build a warehouse for additional 

storage. The proposed warehouse is approximately 10,000 sq. ft and would require an additional 

ten (10) parking spaces. The land is large enough to accommodate this. Staff is recommending 

approval of the proposed consolidation. 

  

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Reg MacInnis, RM, and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the request to 

consolidate the properties on 65 Walsh Road (PID #s 941260 and 1091958), be recommended 

to Council for approval, subject to a pinned final survey plan and a new perimeter deed 

description being registered describing the outer boundaries of the consolidated parcel. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

18. Regis Duffy Drive and Innovation Way (PID #s 386524) with walkway parcels 

This is a request to consolidate three (3) lots with former walkways in the Bio Commons Park.  

There is no requirement to maintain the walkways since the Bio Commons Park has been rezoned 

from Comprehensive Development Area (CDA) to Business Park Industrial (M-3) Zone. Laurel 

Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached report. 

 

The walkways were initially from the original Biocommons Development which was intended to 

be developed as a campus-like development. Within the Biocommons, these walkways would 

connect the Biocommons park to Upton farmland. The intent of these walkways is to provide green 

space and common space to mingle with other staff and walk to the Upton farmlands. However, 

when Canada’s Island Garden was developed, the central walkway was consolidated into the 
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property. The remaining walkways are no longer required at this time and consolidating the 

walkways with the existing lots would allow for more lot area for development. Staff is 

recommending approval of the proposed development. 

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Reg MacInnis, RM, that the request to 

consolidate the following properties on Regis Duffy Drive and Innovation Way: 

• Lot 3 (PID #386524) and Parcel W1; 

• Lot 6 (PID #386524) and Parcel W8; and 

• Lot 20 (PID #386524) and Parcel W4, 

be recommended to Council for approval, subject to a pinned final survey plan and a new 

perimeter deed description being registered describing the outer boundaries of the 

consolidated parcel. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

19. River Ridge Drive (PID #857441) 

This is a request to consolidate Lots 1A, 2A and 3A of PID #857441 in the River Ridge Subdivision 

to form one new Lot 20-1 and a request to consolidate Lots 4A and 5A of PID #857441 in the 

River Ridge Subdivision to form one new Lot 20-2 to construct two new 58-unit apartment 

buildings on each lot. Laurel Palmer Thompson, Planner II, presented the application. See attached 

report. 

 

Letters were sent to property owners within 100-metres of the subject property and no letters were 

received in support or in opposition to the proposed lot consolidation. The properties are zoned to 

allow for apartment buildings and have existed since the original approval of the subdivision plan. 

Capreit is requesting to consolidate the lots into two (2) bigger lots in order to permit two (2) 

apartment buildings, each building consisting of 58 units each. This will result in two (2) apartment 

buildings as opposed to five (5). Consolidating these properties into two (2) lots would result to 

lesser total number of units as compared to when separate apartment buildings will be built on 

each of the lots due to the density requirement for a corner lot. Staff felt that the proposed 

consolidation is in line with the Official Plan and compatible with the surrounding neighbourhood. 

A buffer is required along the north boundary of proposed Lot 20-1between it and the single 

detached dwelling.  The developer will be required to place a fence, berm or trees along this 

boundary. 

Councillor McCabe commented that there is a concern around traffic in the Hillsborough campus. 

An additional number of apartment units could potentially impact the traffic and was wondering 

if there are plans to improve the traffic and access on to Riverside Drive. Mr. Fournier commented 

that these lots are already approved for apartment buildings. Councillor Rivard commented that 

the Province is willing to sit down to discuss possible options to help improve traffic along that 

area. Basil Hambly, RM, asked if consolidating the lots would result in less units and Ms. 

Thompson confirmed. Since the lots would now be considered as corner lots, the required lot area 

for each unit on a corner lot is larger than interior lots, therefore resulting to lesser units being 

built. Mr. Hambly asked if the developer is looking to build sooner or are just looking to 
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consolidate and build on a later date. Ms. Thompson responded that it is her understanding the 

developers are looking to be able to begin construction soon.  

 

Councillor Rivard asked for any further comments or questions; there being none, the following 

resolution was put forward: 

 

Moved by Bobby Kenny, RM, and seconded by Kris Fournier, RM, that the request to 

consolidate the following properties on River Ridge Drive: 

• Lots 1A, 2A and 3A (PID #857441) to form new Lot 20-1; and 

• Lots 4A and 5A (PID #857441) to form new Lot 20-2, 

be recommended to Council for approval, subject to a pinned final survey plan and a new 

perimeter deed description being registered describing the outer boundaries of the 

consolidated parcel. 

CARRIED 

(9-0) 

 

20. New Business 

There are no new businesses discussed.  

 

21. Adjournment of Public Session 

 

Moved by Councillor Julie McCabe and seconded by Basil Hambly, RM, that the meeting 

be adjourned. The meeting was adjourned at 6:17 p.m. 

           CARRIED 

 

  

___________________________ 

Councillor Greg Rivard, Chair 
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